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Meeting of the Commission of Cardi​nals and Bishops 

to study the Cause of Canonisation of Blessed Marcellin.

On 2 June there will be a meeting in Rome of the Commission of Cardinals and Bishops to consider, among other things, the report of the theologians on the miracle attributed to our Foun​der. If their verdict is favourable, the Pope will be asked to approve the Decree of Canonisation. We hope everything will go smoothly and that we shall soon know the date of the canonisation ceremony of Blessed Marcellin.

Working commission to prepare for the Canonisation

The canonisation process of Fr. Champagnat is nearing completion, and the time has come to consider the preparation to be made by the Insti​tute. The Brother Superior General has, therefore, formed a working commission to help him and his Council in the animation and organisation of the official celebration which will take place in Rome, and to implement the "canonisation project", once it has been approved by the General Council. The group will be made up of Brothers residing in or around Rome. They are: Brothers Benito Arbués (Superior General), Onorino Rota ( Province of Italy), as secretary, Gabriele Andreucci, Postulator General, Henri Vignau,C.G., John Mc Donald (Manziana), José Contreras (General House) and Lluis Serra (General House). The first meeting will begin 7 July and will last several days. This will allow them to be in close communication with the General Council in order to draw up a global plan.

The second circular of the Br. Superior General

Around 6th June, the feast of the Founder, the communities all over the world will be receiv​ing Br Benito Arbués' latest Circular, entitled "Fidelity to the Mission In Times Of Social Unrest", which is its central theme. It contains the Superior General's thoughts on the special situation created for the Brothers and the Superiors by the two so​cial conflicts in Africa during the last four years and explains the basic ideas which guided him and the General Councillors in their discernment on the problems of the Brothers and their work and the action taken in the face of these Recent conflicts. He pays a tribute of praise to the excellent witness of the eleven Brothers who have given their lives on that continent since 1994. He adds some re​flections on our martyrs in general and on the valuable witness of their martyrdom to today's world.

A new book on Brother Basilio

A new 160-page book has just been pub​lished in Spanish by Editorial Progreso in Mexico about Br. Basilio Rueda, entitled "El Estilo de una Vida, Testimonios". It consists of extracts from the many testimonies received following the death of our former Superior General. It contains also some fine photographs about the life of Br Basilio. The selection and arrangement of the material was done by Br. José; Flores, "Chepo", author of the biography "Quemar la Vida", which was published last year. Requests for these books, at the price of 10 dollars, may be made to the sales department of Editorial Progreso (cf. Adresses des Maisons, Prov. Mexico Central, n°41).

Conference of Superiors of the African Continent meets in Nairobi

Seventeen provincials and district and sector su​periors, members of the above Conference, met in Nairobi from 1 to 4 April, 1998. Joining them were Bro. Eugene Kabaguka, Rector of the MIC, and Bros Benito, Sean, Gaston, Jeff and Luis from the General Administration. Herewith some of the tasks accomplished:

1) The development of a profile of the type of Marist Brother needed for Africa and Madagascar in the future: well-balanced, full of passion for the Gospel, close to those they serve, especially young people, with a love of ministry, the poor and community life.

2) Agreement on a meeting of formatons on the African Continent for later this year, to be organised by Br. Francis Veyre, sector supe​rior of Cameroon. Topics to be treated: a) person​ality of the formator ; b) links between Marist Ap​ostolic Spirituality, the Formation Guide and the Marist Education Project; c) accompaniment dur​ing Marist formation.

3) Approbation of an extended formation curricu​lum at the MIC along with affiliation as a constitu​ent College with the Catholic University of East Africa.

4) Election of officers: Bros Theoneste Kalisa, Emmanuel Lapointe and Jude Pieterse were asked to serve as members of the Executive Board; with Br. Jude being subsequently elected President of the Conference.

Increase of vocations in Africa

We have just now three novitiates in Africa, two French-speaking and one English-speaking. The one in Kumasi (Ghana) receives novices from West Africa and has 6 novices in second year and 10 in first year. The novitiate in Kutama (Zim​babwe) is for Southern Africa and has 19 novices in second year and 10 in first year. The third novi​tiate is in Obala (Cameroon) and receives novices from Central Africa and Madagascar; it has 4 novices in second year and 8 in first year. This latter novitiate is of a somewhat provisional nature and hopes eventually to find a more stable loca​tion. In the past few years it has been moved from Nyangezi (Congo) to Central African Republic and finally to Obala (Cameroon).

The novitiates in Kumasi and Kutama need to increase their space in the next few years as the number of postulants increases.

The young men coming to the novitiate are of a mature age and have completed secondary schooling. In Kumasi the youngest novice is 23.

Mexico: Situation of the Brothers in Chiapas

All pastoral workers in the parish of Tila, where our Brothers live, are strictly forbidden to leave their houses after six o' clock in the evening or to travel by night to any other village because of the constant, hidden presence of paramilitary groups who operate with impunity throughout the area, killing and destroying property. The popula​tion and the pastoral workers live in a state of great anxiety. Much of the work of our Brothers consists in accompanying the parish priest and getting involved in pastoral work. Any dealings with the Indian people is seen as a provocation by the armed paramilitary groups. The community consists of Brothers Germán Hemández, Eduardo Brondo and Victor Ojeda.

Spain, SED. A door to solidarity in the University

For the first time, SED (the Marist NGO in Spain) has participated in the University Conference of Solidarity, organised by the University Spanish Voluntary Movement. It's the fourth successive year that almost a hundred Non Government Or​ganisations have come together in the University City of Madrid.

The aim of the Conference was to put the univer​sity students in touch with the world of solidarity and actively involve them with current social needs Volunteers from the Marist NGO shared a stand from 23 to 25 April 1998, with Madreselva, the Salesian NGO.

Paying homage to Mother Teresa of Calcutta and the establishment of a Volunteer Code of Ethics were two of the most important activities of the occasion. But, more than anything else, it was the testimonies shared with other young volunteers that made us want to repeat the experience in the coming years. During the annual week of SED, this campaign with its logo "Let us Build Peace" went a great way to opening up the Marist family NGO to wider groups and possibilities.

Centenary of the Marist Brothers in Mexico

The Mexican Marist family is soon to cele​brate the Centenary of the arrival of the Brothers in that great American country. The Centenary celebrations will begin in the Federal capital on 6th June of this year and will end in Guadalajara in 21 July 1999. To mark the occasion, a commission made up of four Brothers from the two provinces has drawn up an extensive programme of activi​ties geared to publicise the event, encompassing the sociocultural, educational, the religious (in​cluding a pilgrimage to the Basilica of Guadalupe), and the Marist family. We hope to use the Cen​tenary too to found a new project of insertion in some socially marginalised area, where there is a particular need for education and evangelisation. The inter-provincial Centenary Commission com​prises Brothers Antonio Espinosa, Carlos Perales, César Rodriguez and Raúl Herrera.

Portugal: Marist pilgrimage to Fatima 

On 9 May the Marist family of Portugal made a pilgrimage to Fatima. The logo for the year is: “Open to the Spirit, from the Atlantic to the In​dian Ocean, with an accolade to Mozambique: The main aim of the pilgrimage was "To thank God, through Mary, our good Mother, for the protection He has bestowed on our works, especially those in Mozambique (50 years of Marist presence), and to ask for the guidance and blessing of the Holy Spirit.

The Eucharist was celebrated in the Paul VI Cen​tre and later there was a dramatic representation of the theme of the pilgrimage, a beautiful specta​cle of singing and dancing with a message of hope. Congratulations to the organisers, the mem​bers of the Education Delegation.

France: Tenth anniversary of the Champagnat Movement Fraternities

On 2 and 3 May, more than 100 people from sixteen Fraternities in France and Italy ex​pressed their delight at their get-together in Fr Champagnat's own house, the Hermitage. The most recent Fraternities have now discovered that they are not alone in living this Marist spirit. Visit​ing Champagnat places of interest, testimonies, exchange of ideas and a social evening filled the first day till late at night. And the Sunday celebra​tion witnessed to a great union of hearts around Marcellin. His own chalice was carried in the of​fertory procession. But the message of this anni​versary is directed more to the future: Brothers and lay people giving common witness to this Marist spirit, alive today, in the light of the forth​coming canonisation.

Br Alwiss Sunanda of Sri Lanka at the Synod of Bishops of Asia

The Provincial of Sri Lanka and Pakistan, Br Alwis Sunanda, attended the recent Synod of the Bish​ops of Asia as an "auditor". His intervention in the assembly hall was on the subject of the problems of Christian education in Asia. Among other things, he said: " An educational system in Asia, when placed in a right perspective, calls for a commit​ment to the service of the values of Jesus and right relationships, an orientation of its curriculum and research towards greater understanding of the social forces at work in exploitative societies such as exist in parts of Asia; the Asian Education Sys​tem should seek and choose a set of values differ​ent from the existing consumeristic, wasteful, gender-and-ethnically biased values"

Resourceful brothers survived 78 days at sea

Brs Asema and Ikenasio who, as you know, were lost at sea for 18 days, attribute their survival to the prayers that were being offered them from all over the Marist world. But credit must also be given to their own resourcefulness. They made maximum use of the few fish caught early on, as well as the little rain water that fell, and by drink​ing condensation from an improvised contraption of their own. And they used the Buckboard from the floor of the boat as a sail and shelter from the sun during the day and as a wind-breaker at night. Their daily routine included prayer, sharing dreams and stories from the past and swimming in the sea to keep cool and regain strength. Despite the try​ing circumstances, the Brothers made a pact "to never lose hope". They maintained a positive atti​tude by nor complaining and taking one day at a time. A particular scary encounter was the appear​ance of a large whale within 7 metres of their boat, leaving them a little shaky, as they turned on the motor and made off. It was on the feast of the Annunciation that they sighted a Korean fishing trawler. Their immediate reaction was to pray a decade of the rosary and sing a Kiribati song "Thank you Lord" And, with the ordeal now behind them, they say a sincere "Thank You" for all our prayers. "Now that our lives have been given back to us, we value it more than ever. We hope you will do the same with your own lives".

Concern for the health of Br. Powell Prieur.

Recently Br Charles Powell Prieur, former General Councillor, had to be hospitalised in Harare fol​lowing a heart attack and was in intensive care for a few days. He has now been discharged and is recuperating at Marist House in Harare. He has been ordered to rest a lot before he can return to Kutama. His doctor will decide whether he will be fit to travel to Canada to celebrate his Golden Jubilee of religious life in August. Our prayers are requested for his full recovery.

New Provincials

Two Brothers have recently been appointed Pro​vincials, both for the second mandate: Brothers Jacques Larouche for Quebec and Edouard Blondeel for Belgium-Holland.
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